



PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE
by Dave Brown

Here we go again. Covid has spiked and taken 
out more events. The train runs at Adobe
Mountain are gone. The run at Paradise Valley 
United Methodist Church is off and of course 
the three club Christmas Party is off. What a 
way to end 2020. To think, the last major club 
event happened on February 29th, nine months 
ago.  It makes for calling 2020 as the year that 
wasn’t. 

That’s why at the October meeting, it was 
decided that like TCA, any member in good 
standing in 2020 will not have to pay dues in 
2021. I know WE didn’t cause Covid-19, but 
with all the fun events missing for most of
the year, it’s just fair to all.

In other news from the October meeting, it was 
decided that starting in 2021, officers terms will
now be two years in length. This is so we don’t 
have to go through the hassle of bugging the 
members every year to run.

 I still think that more members need to take 
their turn at guiding GCMR. Many of our 
members on the new board are staying on 
because of the needs of the club. I know it’s 
easy to let others do this work, however 
everyone needs to take their turn on the board. 

This is OUR club not MY club nor any one's 
sole property. I have been through that kind of 
problem in an other club, and I don’t want
that to happen here.

The October meeting was the last meeting of 
2020. (Thank GOD!) I’m hoping that 2021 will
find Covid on the way out so we can get back to 
playing trains soon. 

As of this moment, the February winter Cactus 
Meet is a go as is the April mini meet. We will 
start the year with our January meeting on
the 23rd of January. I hope by that time things 
will be clearing up and things will get back to 
normal.

One thing that needs to be done is opening up 
the layout trailer and seeing how it has 
weathered that past many months just sitting 
out. If you remember Railfair of 2019 when we 
opened it, we were surprised by the present left 
by the rodents in the trailer, and that was just 
over the summer. 

God only knows what has happened over the 
past year. Work was done to prevent the 
problems, but we don’t know how well it worked. 

An other question is what is the condition of and 
the contents of the other trailer out at Adobe 
Mountain. Both of these concerns will be 
addressed starting next year. 

Until then, Happy Thanksgiving, Merry 
Christmas and a Happy New Year 2021.

CALENDAR

GCMR meets are held at 9:00am in the Parish 
Hall of Our Saviour's Lutheran Church at 1212 
East Glendale Avenue in Phoenix, located on 
the north side of Glendale, just east of the traffic 
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light at 12th St.  It is  easily reached off the 
Glendale Exit of either I-17 or SR 51.  Go east 
from I-17 or west from SR 51 to 12th Street.

January 23 - GCMR meet - Our Saviour’s 
Lutheran Church
January 30 - Auction: Desert Division.  Info and 
catalog at tcadd.org

MEETING NOTES
by Bill Richardson

October combined GCMR Board Of Directors 
and  Membership Meeting.

NEW BUSINESS:
Dave Brown informed the BOD about possibly 
running the mobile layout trains out at Schnepf 
farms in 2021.  Details are still pending.

The question came up about possibly of holding 
GCMR Membership Meeting on the 3rd 
Saturday in November 2020. It was decided that 
GCMR would NOT hold a Membership Meeting 
this November.

The Arizona Historical Society is still planning to 
hold their train show November 28th.

There was some discussion about buying a new 
transformer for the race track. Questions were 
raised about whether a transformer is really 
needed. John Draftz agreed to withdraw his 
motion to buy one.  Glenn Saber agreed he 
could move the ZW transformer.

TCA Desert Division President, Chris Allen, 
informed us that the division is holding an

outdoor swap meet from 9:00-11:30 AM at the 
Elks lodge on November 14. The Elks Lodge is 
located at 32nd Street, South of Greenway and
north of Thunderbird.

There was discussion about lowering or totally 
waving dues for the one year, 2021, due to the 
Covid-19 virus. Board Member Janet Mattern
made a Motion that GCMR dues for 2021 would 
be waived for all 2020 members in good 
standing.  Motion Carried.

The new two year "Terms of Office" for GCMR 
BOD offices was clarified to start January 1st, 
2021 with the new 2021 Board. The request to
change the BOD "Terms of Office" to two years 
was voted on by the GCMR membership. The 
request passed unanimously. BOD terms of 
office starting with the new Board Jan 1st will be 
2-year terms.

Nominated for the 2021 GCMR Board of 
Directors:
President - Dave Brown
Vice President - Doyle Bain
Treasurer - John Kendig
Secretary - Bill Richardson
Board Member - John Zaval
Board Member - Janet Mattern
Board Member - Gordon Wilson

SHOW AND TELL:
The theme was for Halloween orange and black 
engines, cars, and whatever. 
+ Katie Elgar showed us her orange and black 

Peanuts Happy Halloween car. 
+ John Zaval brought in his Lionel 600 series 

Switcher painted orange and black. He also 
showed us his wife's National M&M

  Collector Club Halloween car. 
+ John Kendig showed us his American

Board of Directors

President:    DAVE BROWN 480-650-5336          Board Members:
Vice Pres:    DANA PRICE 602-909-0657          JOHN ZAVAL           602-980-5444
Secretary: BILL RICHARDSON 623-582-5672                   JANET MATTERN   602-569-0568  
Treasurer: GLENN SABER 602-956-6696               

Editor: Peter Atonna 928-636-4228 mjatonna@gmail.com - Website: www.gcmrr.org

mailto:mjatonna@gmail.com
http://www.gcmrr.org
http://toad.org


   Models BNSF. 
+ Bill Richardson brought two orange American     

Flyer “S" Gauge Illinois Central reefers that 
look  the same. He also showed an orange 
984 New Haven box car and an orange "HO" 
Illinois Central Diesel engine. 

+ Dave Brown showed his MTH diesel and his 
Williams caboose

+ John Draftz showed a Marx switch with a light 
visible for 360 degrees

SANTA FE OR BUST 
by Lin Sinclair

I started my inclination toward Santa Fe model 
trains when I was planning a move from San 
Francisco to Albuquerque in the early 90’s.  In 
1994 I actually collected a set of the Emporium 
department store's Christmas release village 
called “PUEBLO Encantado” which included a 
rock building with terra cotta tiles that was 
labeled as a TRAIN STATION.  This collection 
was mentioned as appropriate for an “N” scale 
model train.  

I ended up with a severe health crisis in New 
Mexico, so I reluctantly made my way back to 
Virginia where I reconnected with a former 
beaux.  In prime geeky date mode, he took me 
to my first train meet and promptly bought me a 
Bachmann Santa Fe “N” train set.  Was he the 
bestest boyfriend, ever???  For sure!  (Gotta 
take your train romance where you can get it.)

I’ve been to quite a few train meets over the 
past 20 years here in Arizona.  Bought more 
Santa Fe stuff.  Yes, Ive been insulted quite a 
few times for my pedantic choice of railroad.  In 
response to which I have reached the same 
conclusion of that pop song lyric:  “I don’t C-A-
R-E… I luv it!!!”

Recently I was doing some online research re: 
Congress, Arizona.  While I had heard of the 
touted treasure of the Lost Dutchman’s Gold 
Mine, I never knew that Congress had once 
been a booming gold mining town.  And that the 
SANTA FE, Prescott and Phoenix Railway had 
run about three miles from the then actual town 

location--for the purposes of moving gold I 
guess.
Hmmmm.  Santa Fe, PHOENIX.  Eyes glazed 
over.  OCD in full blown search mode.

So what did I find in my search?  From 
Wikipedia:

1) A copy of a Santa Fe, Prescott and Phoenix 
Railway Company capital stock certificate for 
five hundred shares made out to the 
CONGRESS GOLD MINING COMPANY, at 
$100.00 per share, dated April 15, 1893.  So the 
full cost of that certificate at that time was 
$50,000.00.  (Price comparison:  In 1894 the 
U.S. Dept. of Agriculture reported that the cost 
of a dozen eggs at that time was 24¢.)  FYI:  
You can get a REAL (issued) stock certificate 
for this railroad for $250-$300 on eBay.

2) A really great color photo (dated November 2, 
1968) of the ATSF “Hassayampa Flyer/Chief” 
arriving at the Phoenix Union Station.  (“Train 
#47 has just arrived at Phoenix Union Station 
from Williams Junction with F7A 309 and F3B 
16A, COACH 2934 and baggage car 3518”. … 
Trains 42 and 47 were discontinued on April 30, 
1969.”)  This train originally travelled south on 
the “Peavine” route from that bustling metropolis 
Ash Fork, Arizona.

3) A 1950 color travel brochure entitled “Arizona 
and the Valley of the Sun” produced by:  SANTA 
FE Railway Company.  This brochure invited 
you to call or write any of around 75 (listed) 
Santa Fe offices across the U.S. for help in 
planning your next Arizona trip.  Strangely the 
tone and photos of this brochure were 
reminiscent of the 1950 Betty Crocker classic 
cookbook.  Question:  Were all these intrepid 
travelers intended to transfer at Ash Fork???

4) “List of Arizona railroads” (“redirected from 
(Wikipedia’s “List of defunct Arizona railroads”!).   
A surprisingly LONG listing of Arizona railroads 
by category:  Class I railroads, short line and 
terminal railroads, passenger railroads, 
industrial rail operations, defunct railroads, 
private freight carriers, passenger carriers, 
electric.  Whew!  The number of “defunct” 
railroads was really surprising.  If you start 



investigating these railroads you will discover 
that some of these “lines” were relatively 
speaking MICRO-SHORT lines.  (Mr. Atonna 
helpfully pointed out to me the six volume 
quintessential series on Arizona railroads by 
David F. Myrick.  If you go on Amazon or eBay 
you will find these selling from close to $100.00 
to almost $900.00 per volume.  You can find 
also “Santa Fe, Prescott and Phoenix Railway: 
The Scenic Line of Arizona” for about $55.00 to 
$125.00 on eBay.)

What else did I find?  -  On eBay:  LOTS of 
DVDs of Arizona-specific Santa Fe lines 
goodies — which I regrettably had to pass on.  
HOWEVER, relatively hidden on eBay, I found 
these gems, which I DID buy.  

“Rare Steam Combo:  “C&O 614T, The March 
to Hinton” (WV—ugh!) and “The HASSAYAMPA 
Special”.  This is a 23-minute 1991 flick where 
Grand Canyon Railway 2-8-0 #18 completed it’s 
205 mile, two day journey from Williams along 
“The Peavine” on its way to Phoenix (i.e., going 
south).

“Tracks of the Old Santa Fe.”  This video takes 
you from Cajon Pass Summit (CA) through 
Kingman Canyon/Kingman through Walapai 
(Hualapai), Hackberry, Valentine, Seligman to 
Williams and up the OLD SANTA FE BRANCH 
to the Grand Canyon Railroad.

“Tracks of the Old Santa Fe—Volume 2.”  
Starting on the PEAVINE Line (@ PHOENIX 
Sub), visiting Wickenburg, Hells Canyon, Little 
Hell’s Canyon, Ash Fork and Williams (i.e., 
going north).  This DVD then goes from 
Flagstaff to Red Rock, NM and eventually to 
Belen, NM.

Bottom line, if you can’t RIDE these lines, you 
can view ‘em!  If you’re interested, I’d be happy 
to bring my antique DVD player and we can 
view same over BYO coffee (outdoors).

I learned (per Wikipedia) that following the 
delivery of new Superliner equipment, the Santa 
Fe Railroad allowed Amtrak to call their 
Southwest Limited the Southwest Chief in 1984.  
The Santa Fe Chief had originally been dubbed 

"Extra Fast-Extra Fine-Extra Fare".  Sadly, 
Santa Fe’s passenger operations ended on May 
1, 1971.  Amtrak’s Southwest Chief is still 
running, with the railroad touting its side trip up 
the Grand Canyon Railway.  So Arizona is still 
being promoted as a train destination!  (I’m 
guessing:  Not many train riders would probably 
be that interested in trekking around Maricopa, 
Arizona?  "Maricopa:  It's the new Ash Fork!")

The Illinois Railway Museum (“IRM) reports that 
Santa Fe #92 (a FP45 type passenger 
locomotive built in La Grange, Illinois in 1967 by 
the Electro-Motive Division of General Motors) 
was one of the last diesel locomotives ordered 
by an American railroad for use with 
PASSENGER trains and was delivered just four 
years before the creation of Amtrak.  This 
locomotive wore the famous red-and-silver 
“Warbonnet” paint scheme which was created 
especially for the Super Chief when the train 
debuted in 1937.  Today, after a complete 
overhaul, this locomotive’s first run UNDER ITS 
OWN POWER at IRM was on June 3, 2018.  
Exterior restoration efforts continue on this 
locomotive.

Once I had seen a photo of the Hassayampa 
Chief/Flyer, I of course went in search of related 
modern memorabilia.  I found that on eBay the 
Santa Fe Chief is still pretty popular!  Plenty o' 
items to buy.  My first stop was a licensed 
Disney Santa Fe Indian Chief badge of Mickey 
Mouse in a native chief bonnet.  And then also 
to a traditional rendition of same.  I’ll move on to 
other items in the future.

Bottom line:  Don’t be any talkin’ trash ‘bout my 
Santa Fe stuff!!!

That ARTICLE III. OFFICERS AND THE 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS, SECTION D. 
Terms of Office, Paragraph 1 of the Club's 
by-laws be changed from “Terms of office 
for all BoD members shall be for one 
calendar year.” to  “Terms of office for 
Officers and Directors-at-large shall be two 
calendar years and coincide with the Club’s 
fiscal year.”



A LITTLE PROJECT
by Rod Johnson

It occurred to me when setting up this Lionel 
Gantry Crane on my new layout that it was 
paramount that I had to do a little landscaping 
before I set the rails that the crane rides on.  
Otherwise doing that after they were set would 
be a nightmare----so, plan ahead.  Here are 
methods to move the crane back & forth on the 
rails.  When I get that done, I’ll send another 
photo in the next newsletter. 

FASCINATING ARTICLE

In case you have not seen reference to it, here 
is a link to an article about some interesting 
people and their train layouts:

https://www.mansionglobal.com/articles/model-
railroaders-are-parking-their-train-sets-in-
souped-up-spaces-141816

MORE LAYOUT PROJECTS: Using 
Lionel 711 And 022 Switches At Higher 
Voltages
by Terry Gibbs

I started hooking up the controls for the 
switches on the layouts and ran into a problem. 

My switches were all made before 1942, and 
are old. Some of the die cast bases are broken 
or warped. I went through a bunch of switches 
and made up the best of them for the layout, but 
they still aren't great. I just cannot get the 
switches to throw well at lower voltages. 

On the south side of the layout I have
passing sidings that I want to have trains 
alternate though with relays. I have to have 
100% reliability to run two trains in opposite 
directions on the same track. (If you've seen the 
layout I built for Thom B, you know what can be 
done with relays. I'll write about this in a future 
article.)

I checked a bunch of different Z transformers 
and found one that puts out 26 volts. I serviced 
it for the layout. I wired the station sidings and 
the switches. Then I rewired a bunch of 022C 
controllers and hooked up the switches.

With the Z transformer set at 16-20 volts the 
switches do not always throw. They don't SNAP 
and lock. At 26 volts the switches throw quite 
well. EVERY TIME.



The problem is the indicator bulbs on the 022C 
controllers smoke. They smoke a lot and burn 
fingers when touched.

In the pictures the controller that is 
perpendicular to the group is the one I'm testing.
I have 24V bulbs in the switch machines. They 
don't seem to be a problem. At least not yet.

I have a box of resistors, so I decided to see if I 
could cut the current to the indicator bulbs, but 
not the switch machine.  It was actually quite 
easier than I made it.
The first thing I tried was to cut the metal on the 
bottom. This metal bar is connected to the 
centers of the two bulbs. Then I put a resistor in 
the gap I made.

Being more interested in being done than using 
all my tools, I first tried cutting the base with 
some Kadee track pliers. These things will cut 
almost anything, but they don't cut switch 
controller bases!

So I used a reinforced cutting wheel on a 
Dremel Moto-Tool.  While this was easy to do, it 
didn't work. The bulbs were dimmer, but the 
switch machines didn't get enough current.

I then cut apart another 022C on the inside and 
ran resistors to each bulb. The resistors were 
different sized so I could decide which size to 
use if it worked.

It worked, but meant I had to take up the 
controllers I'd already installed on the layout. 



While I left some play in the wires, there just 
isn't enough play to cut around the bulbs with 
the Dremel. 

To put a controller on the layout, I have to lay on 
my side and stick my arm under the layout from 
the side up to my shoulder and then pull the one 
wire I want without pulling any other ones.

The first method was much easier, and can be 
done without taking the controllers off the 
layout. There had to be something wrong. 
Probably something simple that I was 
overlooking.

So I spent some time looking at the 022c with 
the resistor on the bottom. At this point I knew 
the dark brown resistors I had would work. After 
looking at the first controller I modified, I noticed 
the wire connection was on the wrong side of 
the resistor. 

I can change that with a short shunt and some 
shrink tube. The shunt is the red wire in the 
photo below.

Here's the test controller sitting above the 
normal ones at 26 Volts.

Fantastic. I can cut the air gap in the bottom 
and shunt that wire on the layout.

Looking forward, I want to wire the relays so the 
trains alternate on the middle track. I bought a 
box of relays, and know I can do it.

Now: A question to you all: 

How To Wire A Lionel Highway Flasher To A 
NAPA Relay?

Years ago, Bill Schulte was handing out 
drawings he'd made and photocopied showing 
how to use a NAPA Automotive turn signal relay 
to run a Lionel 154 Highway Flasher. I found the 
flasher I was using on a layout, but cannot find 
the diagram. I ruined the flasher, or it no longer 
worked. 

Maybe that was why I had it?  I'd rather not ruin 
another $12 flasher. Can someone more 
organized send me a copy of the diagram. Just 
a photo by email or text message would work.

ANYBODY REMEMBER HIM?

Following is an article about a person, Ted 
Johnson,  from an early 1950’s article in a now 
long gone hobby magazine.  Anybody know the 
name? Under “Meet the Builder” it says he 



operated a hobby shop and layout in a town 40 
miles from Phoenix  - no direction stated.



MORE ON ROBERT SHERMAN

Last month, we shared some of the creative 
layout plans Sherman created and illustrated to 
tease Lionel customers about what they could 
do with their trains.

He was also a prolific author and modeler.  His 
articles ran in Lionel’s Model Builder before, 
during and after the War.  Many were about 
scratch building cars and even powered units.  
And, maybe not such a surprise, many of these 
later showed up in the Lionel catalog.  I think 
you will recognize several.





SHOW AND TELL

John Draftz: I brought in a Marx switch whose 
design was meant for layouts like yours..  On 
the low profile housing is a plastic "dome".  
Underneath is a red-green plastic lens over the 
light bulb.  Power for the switch comes directly 
from the transformer thus no drop in train power 
when throwing the switch.  The dome "glows" 
either red or green depending on the points 
position thus you can tell at a glance whether 
the switch is set to straight or curve regardless 
of where you're standing by simply looking at 
the color of the dome. 

McCoy

HO gauge

FINALLY

To wrap up this issue, and to wish a most Merry 
Christmas and Holiday season to all GCMR 
members and families, here is one of the most 
classic of the Toy Trains covers, with the photo 
furnished by Lionel, of course. (Did you notice, 
there are no wires from the ZW to anything - did 
he expect his wife to hook it up for him?)

WINNERS:
Raffle prize winners:
Roger B - MTH 30-74038 2002 Holiday 
Boxcar
John Kendig - American Flyer 6-48538 
Hood's Flatcar W/milk
John Draftz - Lionel 6-37914 Work House
Katie Elgar - Lionel 6-19910 Xmas 1990 
Boxcar

Mystery Raffle prize winner
Dave Brown - Lionel 6-14079 North Pole 
Pylon

Annual 3-2-1 Raffle prize winners:
John Kendig - won $300.00
John Zaval - won $200.00
John Zaval - won $100.00

We gave it a valiant effort, however with the 
quickly rising COVID-19 cases in the area, we 
have made the decision that we are not willing to 
put our vendors or the model railroader 
community at risk. Therefore, we are 
cancelling our swap meet scheduled for Nov 
28. Craig Faris: Arizona Railroad Historical 
Society




